"LET THE FEDERAL MEN RAID": BOOTLEGGING AND PROHIBITION ENFORCEMENT IN PITTSBURGH

Julien Comte University of Pittsburgh

Mr. Ness, everybody knows where the booze is. The problem isn't finding it.

-Jim Malone, The Untouchables¹

uring his first four years in Pittsburgh, Prohibition Administrator John Pennington amassed an impressive record. A reporter estimated that between July 1926 and April 1930 Commander Pennington conducted more than fifteen thousand raids and arrested over eighteen thousand people. His agents closed down over three thousand distilleries and confiscated almost forty-five hundred individual stills with a total daily capacity in excess of three hundred and fifty thousand gallons. He shuttered sixteen regular breweries and raided more than four hundred wildcat breweries, forty-four alcohol plants, one hundred cutting plants, fifteen beer-shooting plants, and nearly two hundred storage plants. Pennington's men confiscated over eighteen hundred automobiles and seized 3.4 million gallons of mash, over one hundred and eighty thousand gallons of moonshine, one hundred and thirteen thousand gallons of alcohol, more than one hundred and ten thousand gallons

PENNSYLVANIA HISTORY: A JOURNAL OF MID-ATLANTIC STUDIES, VOL. 77, NO. 2, 2010. Copyright © 2010 The Pennsylvania Historical Association

of wine, about six hundred and fifty thousand gallons of beer, and more than seven hundred and fifty thousand pounds of corn sugar.² While these numbers may seem high at first glance, they only represent the tip of the colossal iceberg that was the Pittsburgh bootlegging scene. Between 1920 and 1933, Pittsburghers openly made, sold, and diverted alcohol in clear violation of the prohibition laws, earning Western Pennsylvania the reputation of "wettest spot in the United States."³ This title reflected not only the attitudes of most Pittsburghers regarding the prohibition issue but also the ineffectiveness of prohibition enforcement in the city.

This paper explores the failure of prohibition enforcement in Pittsburgh over the course of the 1920s and early 1930s. The failure of enforcement, on the one hand, and local indifference and resistance, on the other, were inextricably linked. Enforcement in Pittsburgh failed to stop the manufacture, transportation, sale, and consumption of alcohol in the city. Most Pittsburghers resented prohibition, and some found economic and political opportunities in violating it. Local resistance to prohibition played a crucial part in rendering the enforcement mechanism ineffective. Enforcement depended considerably on local officials; the lack of local support limited cooperation between city policemen and federal prohibition agents, which allowed bootleggers to diversify their sources of alcohol. In turn, the proliferation of sources and the resulting thriving market for illegal alcohol exacerbated the lack of coordination and cooperation between federal, state, and local authorities by creating opportunities for police and political corruption. Prohibition offered machine politicians opportunities to strengthen their organization. Pittsburgh's prohibition mayors welcomed the wet vote and cultivated it by letting ward bosses and police captains profit from prohibition through the allocations of liquor privileges in their community. The city police force was under no pressure from the mayor to enforce prohibition, and Pittsburghers responded to this policy favorably by casting their votes for the machine.

The historiography on prohibition emphasizes the ineffectiveness of federal and state authorities in upholding prohibition. Because the states and the federal government had concurrent power to enforce prohibition, each party attempted to shift the burden of enforcement to the other. When it came to prohibition, Andrew Sinclair writes, Presidents Harding and Coolidge were "masters of inaction" and an "amphibious" Congress followed their lead.⁴ With Washington's lack of interest in prohibition enforcement, federal prohibition agents were chronically underfunded and understaffed. State

legislatures showed a similar lack of commitment to prohibition and did not make its enforcement a priority.

Popular and academic books on prohibition stress the failure to coordinate the state and federal enforcement mechanisms over the failure of enforcement at the local level. In his study of the repeal of prohibition, for instance, David Kyvig deems it "essential" to "examine how national prohibition functioned [and] what was done to enforce the law."⁵ Yet, his chapter on enforcement deals mostly with the role of the three branches of the federal government in upholding the law. Even though enforcement is not the focus of Kyvig's study, his treatment of this central aspect of prohibition exemplifies a larger problem in the historiography. Both popular and academic authors too often obscure the role local actors played in resisting a law imposed on them from above. Observing these dynamics requires reducing the scale of analysis in order to place local actors within their social, political, and cultural context. The approach usually favored by historians of prohibition—drawing examples from a variety of local cases—risks de-contextualizing prohibition enforcement. Local studies, however, allow us to examine how enforcement operated on the ground.⁶

Failure at the Federal and State Levels

Congress passed the Eighteenth Amendment to the U.S. Constitution on December 18, 1917. It was then submitted to the states and went into effect on January 16, 1920, one year after its ratification. The Eighteenth Amendment prohibited "the manufacture, sale, or transportation of intoxicating liquors" in the United States, as well as any importation or exportation of alcohol. The amendment did not clarify the expression "intoxicating liquors" and did not mention any guidelines for the enforcement of prohibition, except that federal and state governments would have concurrent power in that regard. Congress therefore passed the National Prohibition Act of 1919 to enforce the Eighteenth Amendment. It also took effect on January 16, 1920, defining the term "intoxicating liquor" as any beverage containing more than 0.5 percent alcohol and regulating the use of industrial, medicinal, and sacramental alcohol. Commonly known as the Volstead Act, after the Minnesota congressman who introduced it in the House of Representatives, the act was in fact the work of Wayne Wheeler, the leader of the Anti-Saloon League (ASL). Pressure groups like the ASL and the Woman's Christian Temperance Union (WCTU), which had been lobbying Congress for several years to add prohibition to the Constitution, seemed sure of their victory with the passage of the amendment. Yet America was divided between the "drys," who favored prohibition, and the "wets," who opposed it. In 1933, after almost fourteen years of what President Hoover once called the "noble experiment," prohibition finally came to an end. First, in April 1933, a modification of the Volstead Act legalized 3.2 percent alcohol beer. Then, later that year, Congress passed the Twenty-First Amendment to repeal prohibition. It went into effect on December 3, 1933, amidst great popular enthusiasm.

The failure of the state and federal levels to coordinate their efforts hindered prohibition enforcement in Pittsburgh. To create a comprehensive enforcement mechanism, the Eighteenth Amendment stipulated that Congress and the states would have concurrent power to enforce prohibition. In practice, however, each governmental entity hoped that the other would take the lead in enforcement, but neither party did much to that effect. With states expected to assume some of the burden of enforcement, Congress was reluctant to appropriate more than the bare minimum to the Prohibition Unit of the Treasury Department.⁷ Chronically underfunded, the federal dry agents faced an impossible task. In 1929, for example, the federal government had only seventy-two agents to police Pittsburgh's prohibition district, which consisted of the western judicial district of Pennsylvania plus the entire state of West Virginia.⁸

The inadequate number of men hindered prohibition enforcement in several ways. Needless to say, dry agents could not be everywhere at the same time, and bootleggers exploited this weak link in the system. In the Pacific Northwest district, for instance, a mere twenty federal agents were in charge of policing the Canadian border.⁹ But besides the obvious limitations, the small number of federal agents also limited the kind of work that they could actually perform. In 1921, U.S. District Attorney D. J. Driscoll wrote the Assistant Attorney General in Washington asking for more men. The pool of agents in Pittsburgh was so small, he observed, that members of the "liquor fraternity" knew them all, making undercover operations impossible.¹⁰

Over time, Congress allotted more money to prohibition enforcement, but the budget of the Prohibition Bureau—which went from \$2 million after the passage of the Volstead Act to \$9 million in 1926—remained well short of its real needs.¹¹ The number of federal agents rose from fifteen hundred to three thousand, but even this larger force could barely oversee the legal traffic in industrial, medicinal, and sacramental alcohol.¹² Aware of the problems facing federal enforcement, the ASL could not lobby for additional funding without acknowledging that prohibition was an unpopular law that an army of federal agents would have to impose on the American people.¹³ Since the appointment of prohibition agents was not subject to civil service laws until 1927, corrupt and incompetent agents formed the backbone of the federal prohibition forces for most of the 1920s. These agents filled the courts with cases that judges had to drop because evidence was seized without a warrant or because the dry agents had failed to establish probable cause. If defendants had been arrested under the so-called "smell" warrant, they could challenge the raid. In these cases, District Judges Gibson and Schoonmaker had no choice but to quash warrants and suppress the evidence.¹⁴ Since denatured alcohol was still legal for industrial purposes, prohibition agents had to recognize the distinctive smell of whiskey or wine to justify a raid. In other cases, the court ruled that suspects might have brought their own liquor into a club, thereby exonerating the owner of the establishment. Moreover, while dry agents insisted that people exiting a building drunk was evidence enough to demand a search warrant, the court countered that these suspects might have been drunk when they entered the building.¹⁵

In addition to poor training, endemic corruption also affected federal enforcement. Between 1920 and 1931, close to nine percent of all federal prohibition agents were discharged for corruption.¹⁶ For many of them, the temptation to supplement their low salary with bribes proved irresistible. While they could expect to earn a meager two thousand dollars in 1920 (roughly twenty thousand in 2007 dollars), field agents still earned only twenty-three hundred dollars by 1930 (about twenty-eight thousand in 2007 dollars).¹⁷ Corruption was also an issue in the upper levels of the enforcement mechanism. In Pennsylvania, some directors of prohibition enforcement quit out of frustration or were pushed out, but some were fired for abusing their position and associating with bootleggers. In early 1922, several former prohibition officers in Pennsylvania were indicted. Between August 1, 1921 and October 14, 1921, Samuel Wolfe, then at the head of prohibition enforcement in Pittsburgh, allegedly approved four applications for the withdrawal of seventy-five hundred gallons of whiskey.¹⁸ William McConnell, state director of prohibition between August 1921 and January 1922, was also indicted on charges of releasing seven hundred thousand gallons of alcohol from government warehouses.¹⁹ Prosecutors dropped all charges against McDonnell in May 1923 when crucial evidence mysteriously disappeared.²⁰

Despite their funding issues, the dry agents succeeded in overwhelming federal courts with minor prohibition cases. The federal government attempted to expand the number of clerks and other court officials to process the additional cases. Nevertheless, judges began accepting plea bargaining as a way to unclog the courts.²¹ If bootleggers pleaded guilty, they would receive only a small fine. On January 12, 1927, two federal judges heard sixty-nine violation cases in less than an hour. The majority of the fines that day were under \$100, which was less than a day's worth of distilling.²² Bootleggers eagerly accepted this deal since they could make up for the fine in no time. One day, the fines dropped to \$25, which the *Pittsburgh Post* noted was \$100 less than the license paid by saloonkeepers before prohibition.²³ Given the limited inconvenience that fines of this nature caused to bootleggers, judges were in effect creating an informal licensing system.

The problems at the state level mirrored those at the federal level. Pennsylvania was the forty-fifth state to ratify the Eighteenth Amendment, and it did not have a state prohibition law until 1923, when Governor Gifford Pinchot, a staunch dry, battled a wet state legislature to pass the Snyder-Armstrong Act. Invoking the "concurrent power" clause of the Eighteenth Amendment, the Pennsylvania legislature, like Congress, directed little money towards prohibition enforcement.²⁴ Indeed, enforcement was not a priority of state legislatures, which spent a total of seven hundred thousand dollars on prohibition enforcement in 1926, or one-eighth of what they spent on enforcing their fish and game laws.²⁵

While Pennsylvania was a wet state, a handful of volunteer groups supported prohibition. When the legislature rejected Governor Pinchot's bill to allocate two hundred and fifty thousand dollars to prohibition enforcement in the state, prohibition supporters took matters into their own hands. The Pennsylvania WCTU successfully raised over half of what Pinchot had requested. This sum allowed the governor to temporarily assign state troopers to areas that federal dry agents did not police adequately.²⁶ Committed to enforce prohibition, Pinchot moved into action in March 1924. Thanks in part to the money raised by the WCTU, Pinchot sent eighty state troopers to raid Pittsburgh's cafes, saloons, and hotels. By tradition, the Pennsylvania state police did not interfere with a city's affairs except at the request of local authorities, but the governor sent state troopers without a written request from Pittsburgh's mayor.²⁷ As we will see later, no mayor of Pittsburgh during prohibition would have asked Harrisburg for help in enforcing an unpopular law. Therefore, these raids in twenty-one places around the city represented an independent effort by the state. Without the sustained assistance of the federal agents and the city police, the arrests were only a minor setback for Pittsburgh's bootleggers.

PENNSYLVANIA HISTORY

Over the course of the 1920s, dry forces gained ground in the Pennsylvania state legislature, but this momentum did not affect Pittsburgh and Philadelphia, where political machines obstructed prohibition enforcement. In 1926, the legislature passed the Alcohol Permit Act to impose stricter regulations on breweries and alcohol plants after the discovery that poisonous industrial alcohol had made its way into Philadelphia's bootleg channels.²⁸ The problem plaguing state enforcement remained the same, however: without additional funding, state laws were toothless. And because the Pennsylvania legislature refused to grant money to enforce the state prohibition laws, the governor could only count on two hundred and fifty state policemen, who, in addition to their regular duties, were expected to assist federal prohibition agents.²⁹

Local Indifference and Resistance

Like other large urban centers with significant working-class, immigrant populations who resented prohibition, Pittsburgh was a wet city. Critics of prohibition became increasingly vocal throughout the 1920s. One "workingman" expressed his concerns in a letter he addressed to the "Booze Dept" in 1925. With "the poor saloonkeeper and the Poor Mens [sic] Club raided continually," he was "convinced that the Washington government favor[ed] the Rich." He wanted "to see the Rich Mans Club raided for a change."30 Director of Public Safety James Clark echoed the worker's concern when he "denounced the Federal prohibition enactment as a measure against the poor man while permitting the rich man to get all the liquor he wanted."31 Perhaps bordering on demagogy, Clark nevertheless voiced an opinion that resonated in Pittsburgh's working-class wards. As we will see, some upscale speakeasies did operate in the open. For instance, Prohibition Administrator Frederick Baird confirmed that members of the Duquesne Club consumed alcohol on the premises. Unable to prove that they purchased it there, however, Baird could not raid the club.³²

The comments gathered by Martha Bensley Bruère for her 1927 book, *Does Prohibition Work?*, further reflect how the views of Pittsburghers on the prohibition issue formed a major obstacle to successful enforcement.³³ Bruère compiled reports from social workers throughout the United States. In the case of Pittsburgh, she interviewed four persons working in three different settlements: Soho Community House; the Irene Kaufmann Settlement, located in the Hill District; and Kingsley House, located in East Liberty. Bruère's section on Pittsburgh reveals the openness of young bootleggers to disclose their occupation, as the Kingsley House worker noticed. For these young men, there was no stigma attached to violating prohibition. As Jeff Hill puts it, "most of the immigrants hailed from parts of Europe where alcohol played a large role in everyday life, and they brought these practices with them."³⁴ It was impossible to police such a large group of people who took alcohol for granted. "What's so bad about sellin' whisky?" said one of the bootleggers. "I'm just doin' it on a small scale," claimed another one.³⁵ Most people differentiated between prostitution, gambling, and the narcotic traffic on the one hand, and violations of the Volstead Act, which they regarded as "cleaner."³⁶

Widespread local disregard for the dry laws affected the verdict of juries in the Pittsburgh district. The work of honest federal agents was wasted, as too many cases failed to result in a conviction. Frequent acquittals frustrated District Judge Thomson, who asked the Department of Justice to launch an investigation into the district's jurors. Thomson claimed in January 1924 that jury panels had been unrepresentative of the city's population and reflected a clear wet bias. While sympathetic to Judge Thomson's problems, Assistant Attorney General Mabel Walker Willebrandt remarked that district judges appointed jury commissioners. Judge Thomson took matters into his own hands and asked for background checks on potential jurors. The district kept track of the jurors' views on the enforcement of the Volstead Act and strived to anticipate if someone would not make "a fair and unbiased juror." For instance, C. G. Perkins, reputed to be "[a] bad egg and [a] boozer," was presumably "inclined to help liquor interests."37 Some of the observations were hardly related to prohibition. It seemed important to note that one Elmer Packer had "the appearance of what is commonly known as a 'bum.'" Nevertheless, the background checks must have been effective since, in April 1924, Thomson noted a marked improvement in the number of convictions.³⁸

The understaffed federal dry agents and the state police needed the help of the local police if they were to stand a chance against the hundreds of bootleggers and illegal drinking establishments in Pittsburgh. The city's prohibition mayors, however, welcomed the wet vote and did little to help enforce prohibition. The four mayoral campaigns that took place while national prohibition was in effect reveal the successive city administrations' level of indifference towards prohibition enforcement.

PENNSYLVANIA HISTORY

The two 1921 mayoral candidates had different conceptions of prohibition enforcement. The Republican candidate who would go on to win the election, William Magee, announced that he would not make prohibition enforcement a priority of the city police. Enforcement, Magee believed, was the responsibility of the federal government.³⁹ His Democratic opponent, William McNair, took the opposite position. He proclaimed that "there will be no need of Federal enforcement of prohibition if I am mayor. If the police force cannot smash the booze traffic, I can get one that will."⁴⁰ With a Democratic victory already improbable in "one of the very citadels of machine Republicanism," McNair's threatening announcement undoubtedly hurt his candidacy even more.⁴¹

In 1925, the candidate of the Republican machine once again prevailed. Charles Kline beat the Democratic candidate and the candidate of the Non-Partisan Party, a group of independent Republicans trying to challenge the machine. The Non-Partisan candidate built his anti-machine platform around the alleged connections between bootleggers and machine politicians. He accused the Magee administration of being in the liquor business, of protecting bootleggers, and of welcoming their political support.⁴² Backed by the Republican machine, Charles Kline did not dignify the accusations with a response. He simply praised Pittsburgh as "a comparatively clean city morally."⁴³

Kline spent his first term building his own machine.⁴⁴ In 1929, he violated an unwritten rule of Pittsburgh politics by running for a second term without the support of William Larimer Mellon, the chairman of the Republican State Committee. A testimony to the power of his newly-created machine, Kline won the Republican nomination despite having lost Mellon's support. When Republican Allegheny County Commissioner Charles McGovern, who campaigned for the Democratic candidate, Thomas A. Dunn, accused the mayor of awarding liquor privileges to ensure support from the various wards, Kline avoided the question, as he had done in 1925, by naming Pittsburgh "the cleanest and most progressive city of its size in the nation."⁴⁵ After a short campaign that failed to capture the city's interest, Kline easily defeated Dunn by a majority of forty-three thousand votes.

During Kline's tenure, federal agents and state constables rarely conducted dry raids with the help of the police. In 1928, the Director of Public Safety created a controversy when he refused to use the local police to help the federal prohibition agents in their task. "Let the federal men raid," he proclaimed. "It's their business to enforce the prohibition law. It's all they've got to do."⁴⁶

Charles Kline expressed the same feeling in his second inaugural address. "The primary duty of a city police force," he said, "is to throw safeguards around the life, the property, and the liberty of its citizens ... [O]ur local police must first perform, to a full degree, the duties which, to them, are fundamental and then, do the best they can to master a situation which is regarded as abnormal from Maine to California."⁴⁷

Although the Republicans dominated Pittsburgh politics during the prohibition era, historians have noted that support for the Democratic Party slowly increased throughout the decade.⁴⁸ The balance of power was clearly shifting when in 1932 Franklin Roosevelt became the first Democratic presidential candidate to carry the city since James Buchanan in 1856. FDR's campaign stopped at Forbes Field in late October 1932, and the crowd of thirty thousand erupted when he promised he would modify the National Prohibition Act to legalize beer.⁴⁹ In November 1933, still riding on FDR's momentum, William McNair became the first Democrat elected mayor of Pittsburgh since 1906. During the brief mayoral campaign, McNair scorched the Kline administration for eight years of corruption and graft. His accusations were specific, as he explicitly linked the Republican machine to prostitution and gambling. Yet, curiously, he never mentioned bootlegging in his speeches, despite repeated allegations in the Pittsburgh newspapers of connections between bootleggers and city officials. In a city so blatantly wet it would have been ill-advised for the Democratic candidate to criticize the Republican administration for its lax enforcement of prohibition. Running for the second time, McNair did not repeat the mistake he had made in 1921. As Chicago Democrats had realized in the early 1920s, the prohibition issue was better left alone.⁵⁰

Although the various mayors and the city police did not make enforcement of prohibition their priority, some local officers in the early 1920s were committed to enforcing the law, regardless of its unpopularity. Those who were too successful became the target of local politicians who protected bootleggers. In late 1925, Lieutenant Thomas Cavanaugh of the Pittsburgh Police was transferred out of the Hill District under the pressure of local politicians who disliked his zeal in fighting vice in their district.⁵¹ Cavanaugh resigned in protest, but not before his commitment to prohibition had caught the attention of the federal government. Within a month of his resignation, Cavanaugh was appointed Assistant Prohibition Administrator for the Pittsburgh district, where he resumed his work under Prohibition Administrator Frederick Baird.⁵² Police corruption reached unprecedented levels during Mayor Kline's two terms in the late 1920s and early 1930s. Certainly not the only one to openly criticize the Kline administration, muckraker Walter Liggett, the editor of the magazine *Plain Talk*, described Pittsburgh under Kline as "politically putrid."⁵³ A decentralized political system ensured that bootlegging would be administered at the local level. With "czar"-like powers, Republican ward chairmen were responsible for allocating liquor privileges in their jurisdiction. "In return for this power," a reporter noted, "they were expected to turn in a satisfactory vote for the administration candidates at all times."⁵⁴ Prohibition provided Kline with an opportunity to build and strengthen his organization.

The 1928 federal grand jury that indicted 167 people all over Pittsburgh for conspiracy to violate the Volstead Act detailed the situation in the South Side's Sixteenth Ward, an older immigrant, working-class neighborhood. Anyone interested in opening a restaurant or soft-drink parlor first needed to discuss the matter with Ward Chairman Francis Kirley or Police Inspector John McArdle, both allegedly involved in the South Side liquor ring. Those already in business often received an impromptu visit from the Meyers brothers, who offered to sell them moonshine. Once the first order had been placed, the Meyers instructed their new client not to buy moonshine from anyone else. Those who chose to ignore this directive were conveniently raided by McArdle's men. The liquor ring assumed its clients had placed a standing order and delivered a few cans of moonshine every week, regardless of the actual needs. Those who asked for a reduced load would instead be given a few extra gallons. The deliveries were made during the day, precisely because, as Mick Meyers recalls, "at night you can't see the prohibition agents."55 The Meyerses devised creative ways to avoid the dry agents. Every Monday, they would go down to the prohibition agents' office in downtown Pittsburgh. Cars were lined up in front of the building, and the Meyerses would write down their license plate numbers and a brief description of the vehicles, a stratagem that allowed the Meyerses to spot federal agents from two blocks away. The clients who failed to pay the Meyerses were raided and fined \$100. If a debtor owed the ring \$60, he could go to the police station to collect the remaining \$40. Restaurant owner John Lipchak testified that Inspector McArdle once personally gave him half the fine back.⁵⁶ Police protection was also apparent in the case of the Monaca Club. The establishment, which could welcome two hundred guests, was located at 3802 Forbes Street, directly across the street from the Oakland police station. Even though

customer traffic in and out of the building must have caught their attention, the police did not raid the upscale club until 1933.⁵⁷

Given the amount of money generated by their involvement in the liquor business, police officers and local politicians were willing to slow down, and even interfere with, the work of federal prohibition agents. According to a true bill filed in June 1928, police protection took a whole new meaning on the Northside. Those who purchased moonshine from the Northside liquor ring were warned about the activities of federal agents. When the warning came too late and dry agents did arrest restaurant owners affiliated with the criminal organization, members of the liquor ring would bail them out of jail.⁵⁸ In another case, two federal agents were thrown in jail while serving a writ in the Strip District in January 1926. Federal official Frederick Baird interpreted the arrest as an insult by Alderman P. J. Sullivan. Baird and Cavanaugh subsequently instructed their men on how to proceed should they face mobs or police officers trying to interfere with their work. They authorized federal agents to "shoot their way out." For Baird, the only mistake that the two agents had made was not using their guns.⁵⁹

Muckrakers as well as church and civic leaders denounced police protection, but they faced an uphill battle in Pittsburgh. In July 1926, Ray Sprigle and the *Pittsburgh Post* launched a campaign against vice in the Northside. They published a series of photographs of several Northside streets, adding large white arrows pointing at the places of vice. Sprigle insisted on the proximity of several speakeasies and gambling houses to the Northside police station of Inspector Charles Faulkner. Sprigle and his team then targeted East Liberty, the Hill District, and Downtown, but putting such pressure on the mayor and his administration proved ineffective. In late 1926, the Citizens League of Pittsburgh and Allegheny County was formed to fight vice in the city. In July 1927, the League asked for the dismissal of Superintendent of Police Peter Walsh, which Kline swiftly refused.

While Pittsburgh was a wet city, it is doubtful that working-class resistance to prohibition was universal. Indeed, in recent years historians have uncovered traces of working-class support for prohibition in cities like Chicago and New York.⁶⁰ In particular, some working-class women encouraged prohibition enforcement hoping it would prevent their husbands from drinking away the family wages. For Chicago, Michael Willrich has found evidence in the William E. Dever Papers that poor women regularly wrote Mayor Dever asking him to enforce prohibition in their neighborhoods. Unfortunately, the records of Pittsburgh's mayors during prohibition have not been preserved, making it difficult to apply Willrich's findings to Pittsburgh. There exist several letters from Western Pennsylvania in the records of the Department of Justice, but nothing suggests that they were written by poor men or women.⁶¹ Instead, the evidence overwhelmingly points to widespread local indifference and resistance to prohibition.

Sources of Alcohol

The bootleggers' reliance on several sources to supply Pittsburgh with alcohol hampered prohibition enforcement. Local indifference and resistance to prohibition aggravated the problems of a federal enforcement mechanism that was already far from flawless. Without the support of the local police, federal agents could not target all sources of alcohol at the same time. Home manufacturers who made beer, wine, and moonshine for their personal consumption and for sale to commercial bootleggers were particularly hard to police. In other words, bootleggers were able to exploit the weaknesses of the system by relying on various sources of alcohol to supply Pittsburgh. But prohibition presented bootleggers with more than one economic opportunity, and some made their fortunes in the supply business.

Ironically, the first source of alcohol was the federal government. The Volstead Act stipulated that liquor remained legal for medicinal and industrial use. The federal agents were in charge of granting permits to manufacture and distribute alcohol for such use; therefore, the government maintained a stock of genuine liquor in bonded warehouses throughout the country. Some of these warehouses were attached to distilleries. In his report to Governor Pinchot, Special Counsel William Burnet Wright, Jr. pointed out that "more whiskey was stored in the Pittsburgh Revenue District, according to the official report of the U.S. Internal Revenue Bureau, than was stored in any state of the Union, except Kentucky."62 Consequently, at the beginning of prohibition, the easiest way for bootleggers to obtain alcohol was not to make it but rather to steal it from the government, and Pittsburgh bootleggers relied chiefly on this method for the first years of prohibition. In June 1920, prohibition officers acknowledged that thirteen bonded distillery warehouses had been robbed in and around Pittsburgh since January of the same year. The total loot ran in the thousands of gallons and had a street price above one million dollars. The Pittsburgh Post remarked that the underpaid and understaffed dry agents had not been able to arrest any of the robbers.⁶³

Unscrupulous bootleggers did not hesitate to cut the alcohol they had stolen from the government, thus multiplying the amount of alcohol they could introduce on the market. In 1926, Pittsburgh's prohibition administrator testified in front of Congress and explained how bootleggers cut genuine whiskey:

Well, they will take one bottle, for instance ... One pint bottle of good rye whisky, and by the addition of so much alcohol, so much water, with caramel, and a few other ingredients, they will convert that I pint into $2\frac{1}{2}$ quarts of synthetic whisky. Then it is rebottled, labels can be printed that are just as good as were ever printed, and counterfeit stamps are to be had that are a perfect duplicate of all the best that the Government ever did print. So that I pint is converted into 5.⁶⁴

Bootleggers could imitate "any brand of Scotch whisky that was ever known to the trade," remarked the federal agent, but the quality of fake alcohol had declined over the years. In an attempt to increase their profit, bootleggers had begun to use moonshine instead of genuine alcohol as the base for their products.

While agents were securing the warehouses which contained genuine whiskey, bootleggers were switching to a new source: breweries.⁶⁵ Although many brewers went under during prohibition, several breweries survived by making ice, ice-cream, or near-beer, that is beer with an alcoholic content of less than 0.5 percent. To make near-beer, brewers first had to make real beer before artificially lowering its alcoholic content. The overwhelmed prohibition agents could not always check whether breweries abided by the law, and it was easy for bootleggers to associate with corrupt brewers who would sell them "high-powered beer." Another method to produce beer with a pre-prohibition alcohol content was to "shoot" or "needle" near-beer. Brewers or saloonkeepers added a shot of high-proof alcohol to near-beer to raise its alcohol content. Beer-shooting, sometimes carried out by bootleggers in specialized plants, was also a last-resort solution when the stocks of real beer were decreasing.⁶⁶ For instance, in early 1924, when prohibition agents successfully reduced the flow of genuine beer into the city, bartenders were forced to shoot near-beer to satisfy their customers' demands.⁶⁷

Bootleggers further diversified their sources of alcohol to include moonshine. Illegal distilleries added another entry to the dry agents' long list of problems. In some neighborhoods, this took industrial proportions. In a Hill District garage, for instance, federal agents discovered in July 1922 a distillery capable of producing two hundred and fifty gallons of corn whiskey a day.⁶⁸ A year later, agents shut down a "moonshine trust" in Homestead with a daily production of one thousand gallons of corn whiskey.⁶⁹ At the end of the summer of 1922, prohibition officials told the press that they had seized seventy-five stills in the past three months, ranging in capacity from four to two hundred and fifty gallons.⁷⁰ Figures increased as the years passed. Prohibition Administrator John Pennington proudly reported the seizure of 110 stills in just the month of May 1927.⁷¹ Operating an illegal distillery was a profitable operation. Pittsburghers engaged in commercial bootlegging could buy a fifty to one hundred gallon still for five hundred dollars. While this figure might seem a large initial investment, by producing such a quantity of alcohol a day at the expense of fifty cents a gallon and selling it for four dollars, the still would be paid for in less than four days.⁷²

Prohibition agents were overwhelmed and could not target all sources of alcohol at the same time. One agent voiced his frustration: "These big moonshine plants have presented a serious problem to us. In the first place, we have been forced to center our efforts around the breweries suspected of manufacturing real beer and in preventing illegal withdrawals of whisky from the regular distilleries. Then it has been an extremely difficult task for us to secure the evidence necessary for the obtaining of a Federal warrant for the search of the premises in which these big stills are operated."⁷³ The discouraged federal agent would soon find new reasons to complain.

In addition to breweries that had a permit to make near-beer but actually manufactured real beer, clandestine breweries (known as wildcat breweries) appeared. In March 1925, Pittsburgh's prohibition agents seized their first wildcat brewery along with forty thousand gallons of beer.⁷⁴ Wildcat breweries sprouted in and around Pittsburgh, sometimes in the most unusual buildings. In February 1926, agents raided a former slaughterhouse turned into a brewery. What they found speaks to the quality of some of the alcohol consumed in Pittsburgh at the time:

Scum, like the froth of gutter water, was floating on top of the exposed vats. Filth covered the floor, and the place was filled with a stench of mold and refuse. It was the source, agents said, of much of the 'Canadian' beer that has been selling for 65 cents a bottle in downtown and Northside saloons. . . . More than 50 empty tanks, lying

unused in the building since it had been abandoned by the packing company, were being prepared for use as beer vats. Many of them were soaking in the cellar, filled for the first time since long-dead pigs had been thrown in the scalding water they formerly contained. . . . One man was arrested. He said he had been hired to "take the scum off the beer."⁷⁵

The diversion of industrial alcohol, predominant in Philadelphia, was less developed in Pittsburgh.⁷⁶ Nevertheless, the Steel City had its share of poisonous alcohol. At the end of 1923, the coroner of Allegheny County reported that poison booze had claimed seventy-six lives in one year in the county.⁷⁷ Bootleggers redistilled denatured alcohol to remove the poison—or at least intended to. Often, the product of the redistillation remained improper for consumption, which did not stop bootleggers from selling it. In September 1927, prohibition agents seized a three-story redistilling plant in Braddock, Pennsylvania. By redistilling what appeared to be paint thinner, the plant was capable of producing fifteen hundred gallons of alcohol a day.⁷⁸

Importation was another major source of alcohol. The city's newspapers, however, appeared to emphasize local production over importation, because seizures of illegal distilleries and wildcat breweries were so frequent in Pittsburgh. To be fair, reporters occasionally relayed news of a seizure of imported alcohol, but their articles often dealt with beer coming from Eastern Pennsylvania. In the summer of 1923, for instance, the Pittsburgh Post reported that the flow of beer from Philadelphia had become an embarrassment for Pittsburgh's prohibition agents, who had started to closely watch the railroads and were seizing large quantities of beer. In October 1925, Prohibition Administrator Frederick Baird went in person to Philadelphia to attempt to diminish the flow of beer to Pittsburgh. He estimated that eighty carloads of beer were coming from Philadelphia every week and that thirty percent of the real beer drunk in Pittsburgh was from the eastern part of the state.⁷⁹ But beer was not only coming from the East. Legal documents reveal that in 1929, for example, federal agents in Pittsburgh seized a box car containing five hundred cases of ale concealed in old rags, which had left Brantford, Ontario, and reached Pittsburgh on the New York Central Railroad.⁸⁰ Liquor could also be imported. For instance, federal agents made a surprising discovery at the Homestead stop on the Baltimore and Ohio railroad in January 1927. Concealed in bales of old rags were more than twelve hundred bottles of French cognac. Working

with U.S. Customs, the prohibition agents discovered that the shipment had originated in Strasbourg, France, and had reached Baltimore aboard the *West Eldara* via Rotterdam and Boston.⁸¹

Pittsburgh was part of a larger interregional and international network of commercial bootleggers. The ineffectiveness of prohibition enforcement allowed some violators of the liquor laws to prosper and develop organizations that mirrored the international and interstate ties of legal companies. The case of the Volpe brothers exemplifies this trend. In July 1932, three of the Volpe brothers were assassinated in front of their headquarters in the Hill District. The Pittsburgh Press called the shootings "the most sanguinary flare of Pittsburgh's racket warfare."82 Federal agents had been trying to build a case against the Volpes for several years, and legal documents indicate that the Volpe organization's connections extended to South Carolina, New York, and Philadelphia. Indeed, the federal agents who were investigating the Volpes trailed a truck loaded with alcohol from Pittsburgh to South Carolina. Moreover, the government was also tapping the phone line in the produce store the Volpes were using as a front for their criminal activities. Although the phone conversations were never incriminating enough to bring down the Volpes, they reveal that the family had business associates in New York. In July 1931, federal officers seized a truck in Turtle Creek containing one thousand gallons of alcohol. One of the two men aboard the vehicle escaped and about an hour later, the federal agents intercepted a call on the Volpes' line originating from New York and informing Arthur Volpe that one of their men was in the custody of the government. Upon hearing this conversation, the dry agents concluded that the fugitive had called New York to relay news of the seizure.83

The final, but by no means insignificant, source of illegal alcohol was home manufacturing for personal consumption and for sale to commercial bootleggers.⁸⁴ Those who could not afford to purchase illegal alcohol from commercial sources often resorted to making their own wine, beer, or moonshine. It did not take long after the advent of prohibition for dry agents to start arresting people for illegally manufacturing liquor, beer, or wine in their homes. In February 1920, the *Pittsburgh Post* reported the confiscation of twenty-eight gallons of whiskey and two stills from a house on the Northside. The police had received a tip from the garbage company that reported hauling a large amount of used mash from the house.⁸⁵ Operating a still required a basic knowledge of the distilling process. Beginners could pay a professional teacher fifty dollars for a two-week crash course in distilling. And it was for the best, as a poorly-maintained still could easily explode. Detective Thomas Gross realized this when the twenty-gallon still he was hiding in his house set fire to the building and alerted the neighbors.⁸⁶

Home-manufacturing was widespread, and Ray Sprigle, investigative reporter for the *Pittsburgh Post* and later *Post-Gazette*, saw it as the principal source of alcohol:

Chief source of the ocean of moonshine that went down millions of copper-plated gullets everyday was the vast army of "cookers" who operated stills in million of kitchens and cellars and stables all over Pittsburgh.

Sure, there were thousands of big elaborate stills with capacities up to a couple of thousands of gallons a day. Federal agents were knocking them off regularly. But their production literally wasn't a drop in the bucket of drunks.

Backbone of the bootleg industry was the little cooker with his five, 10 or 20-gallon still. His aggregate daily production would have floated the navy. . . .

Fumes of boiling mash filled the air over the Hill district, the Northside. Almost nightly tenement basements and attics blew up with resounding blasts.⁸⁷

Without a significant increase of the budget allocated to prohibition enforcement, home-manufacturing was impossible to police.

Beer and wine could also be made at home. Section 29 of the Volstead Act authorized the making of cider and fruit juice in one's home. This section created a loophole since wine could, of course, easily be made by letting grape juice ferment. California and Pennsylvania, as two of the five leading grape states, supplied Pittsburgh's immigrants with grapes throughout prohibition. This loophole in the law was a windfall for grape growers, who feared that prohibition would be their ruin. They went as far as marketing their products by adding a warning on the box: "Caution: will ferment and turn into wine."⁸⁸ In addition to making wine, Pittsburghers also brewed beer in their homes. Small neighborhood grocery stores sold all

that was needed to brew beer or make wine: grapes, malt, yeast, caps, etc. Angelo Cammarata, whose father owned a grocery store on the Northside, recalls:

In our grocery store, my dad sold, or we had sold, quite a bit of Blue Ribbon malt. And with Blue Ribbon malt also came along Fleischmann's yeast, and of course bottle caps. What was the purpose? Well, because every family made their own beer for personal consumption. . . . Also we sold our quota of Hires root beer extract, because you know, you had to make liquid refreshments for the children too. So we had our beer and that was a good percentage of our business. I wouldn't say the greatest amount, maybe a fifteen to twenty percent. And everyone made their own beer. Of course during the fall years when the grapes of course would peak and ripe, grapes would come in into the produce yards from the West coast, from everywhere, and a dollar a box, you could buy a box of grapes. You need maybe twenty boxes to make a good barrel of wine, and of course all the Italians made wine, and most, many, many families, German families, got after their beer and they made their wine, but the Italians families all made wine.⁸⁹

Businesses capitalized on home-manufacturing. In 1928, Puritan Malt placed a large billboard at the corner of Centre and Penn Avenue in East Liberty. Their malt extract was conveniently marketed as "Bohemian hopflavored."

While neighborhood grocery stores provided yeast, sugar, and malt to home manufacturers, commercial bootleggers received their supplies from specialized gangsters, a point that historians too often overlook. As Mark Haller points out, "leading bootleggers and their partners ... tended to specialize either in importation, in various forms of manufacture, or in wholesaling."⁹⁰ The activities of the Volpe family exemplify the level of specialization of large commercial bootleggers. Legal documents reveal that the Volpe brothers had indeed specialized in one aspect of commercial bootlegging, in their case wholesaling. But one area of specialization that Haller does not mention is the supply of materials needed to produce and bottle alcohol. Although they were not bootleggers per se (usually defined as someone who makes, transports, or sells alcohol illegally), suppliers were an essential component of metropolitan bootlegging markets. The supply business was a profitable niche. In 1927, the prohibition agents estimated that twenty-five firms in Pittsburgh were involved in the sale of "labels, caps, wrappers and whisky bottles for use in connection with whisky cutting plants."⁹¹ When in 1932 the *Pittsburgh Press* ran a series of articles on Pittsburgh's five most sensational racket murders, only one case, the Volpes', dealt with wholesaling; the first four had to do with the supply business. The first major assassination occurred in mid-1929. On August 6, Steve Monastero was "put on the spot" in front of St. John's Hospital, Northside, "in true gangster fashion to the music of roaring sawed-off shot guns and the rataplan of crackling automatics."⁹² The Monastero brothers "were known as 'corn and sugar barons' dealing in bootleg equipment from their big warehouse in the Woods Run neighborhood. Neither of them ever was connected with the actual operation of a still or distribution of liquor."⁹³

Morris Curran was the first in the Hill District to realize the profit that could be made from supplying bootleggers with stills, yeast, and sugar. Exploiting the limited success of the enforcement mechanism, Curran acquired a small fortune by giving the address of his clients to the police. Once they had been raided and their equipment confiscated, he offered to sell them a new still. Curran's growing success made him a threat in the eyes of other criminal organizations, and after having escaped several assassination attempts, he was shot in front of his house by a rival syndicate.⁹⁴

When Sicilian baker Joseph Siragusa heard of Curran's death, he took over his business. Siragusa then provided yeast and sugar to most of the East End. Problems arose when he attempted to extend his territory to the Northside. The Northside barons suggested an arrangement, but Siragusa refused it. In September 1931, when Mrs. Siragusa came home from church, she found her husband dead in the basement; three killers had surprised him while he was shaving.⁹⁵ Unfortunately for the authorities, the only witness to the crime, Siragusa's parrot, refused to cooperate.⁹⁶

The king is dead, long live the king; another gangster quickly filled the void left at the head of the Hill District's supply racket. Jack Palmere, the man who rose to power after Siragusa's death, died like his predecessors. In October 1931, after a death threat had forced him into hiding for a few days, Palmere resumed his business. A few hours later, he was shot.⁹⁷ His partners were targets too. The day after Palmere's murder, the *Post-Gazette* ran the following story on its front page: "Pittsburgh racket killers 'got' Sam Amarosa, mysterious figure of the city's booze traffic, yesterday, and left his

naked body blazing in a gasoline-soaked blanket in a Patton township ravine, 12 hours after they had murdered his partner, Jack Palmere, 'big shot' of the liquor supply racket."⁹⁸

Ambitious suppliers naturally sought clients outside of the local scene. In September 1931, the Glenshaw Glass Company, located in suburban Glenshaw, was caught manufacturing lettered liquor bottles and shipping them to various cities in New England, the Midwest, the Middle Atlantic states and as a far as Houston, Texas. The owners of the Glenshaw Glass Company, which the dry agents admitted enjoyed an excellent reputation, defended themselves by arguing that their traffic in contraband bottles had amounted to less than five percent of their gross business. In fact, most of the shipments had been billed out to another Pittsburgh firm, the Samuel Mallinger Company. Listed as a bootleg supply house, it was rumored to be handling "nearly every possible article required in the bootleg industry."⁹⁹

Conclusion

Between 1920 and 1933, Pittsburgh was "wet enough for rubber boots," as the *Literary Digest* described it.¹⁰⁰ A year after the advent of wartime prohibition and six months after national prohibition went into effect, J. W. Conners, the first prohibition administrator in Pittsburgh, claimed he had the situation under control. "We feel assured," he said, "that before another anniversary of the prohibition laws is observed, Pittsburgh and Western Pennsylvania will take on the semblance of a Sahara."¹⁰¹ All of his successors made a similar declaration at some point in their career. All failed to dry up Pittsburgh.

Prohibition was part of a larger set of tensions, as some critics used the language of prohibition to articulate concerns about immigration and foreign radicalism. Shortly after the First Red Scare, Federal Prohibition Commissioner Roy A. Haynes visited Pittsburgh to reorganize prohibition enforcement in Western Pennsylvania. In his speech, he recognized the recent formation of "a bootleggers' aristocracy in great metropolitan centers." Calling upon the citizens of Allegheny County to help him "avert this danger," Haynes linked violations of the Volstead Act with radicalism: "There must be no Bolshevism in America."¹⁰² In October 1920, the *Pittsburgh Post* reported a series of raids on the Northside. At one scene, the prohibition agents faced "a group of foreigners, perhaps unacquainted with 'Volstead procedure,' [that] formed a human barricade on the steps, refusing to allow the officer to the ground floor."¹⁰³ In some circles, these condescending descriptions of "ignorant foreigners" endured.¹⁰⁴ In 1929, the seventy-three-year-old Methodist bishop Joseph F. Berry, a staunch prohibitionist, spoke in Pittsburgh and argued that "a foreigner who violates the liquor laws of this country is not worthy of staying here ... [I]t is just as sensible to say that America will return to human slavery as it is to say that legalized liquor traffic will come back."¹⁰⁵

The passage of the Eighteenth Amendment in itself represented a success for progressive reformers. Middle-class progressives had designed prohibition to reform the drinking habits of working-class, urban-immigrant populations and to eradicate corrupt political machines, since they associated saloons with the worst of urban politics.¹⁰⁶ Ironically, prohibition in Pittsburgh strengthened the Republican machine and provided new avenues for corruption. Moreover, prohibition raised the price of alcohol way beyond the means of most working-class citizens. Therefore, those who suffered the most from the price increase were middle-class drinkers, not workers.¹⁰⁷

Bootleggers exploited the weaknesses of the enforcement mechanism to profit from prohibition. They broke the law, but we must recognize that the market for illegal alcohol was demand-driven. As Al Capone himself put it, "I make my money by supplying a public demand."¹⁰⁸ In Pittsburgh, ethnic, working-class communities resisted what they saw as an attempt to curtail their liberties. The demand, however, did not come only from that segment of the population. Pittsburgh's illegal drinking establishments ranged from workingclass speakeasies on the South Side to the Duquesne Club downtown.

Despite unique variables, Pittsburgh offers a window onto prohibition at large. The federal law was the same in every city, and some of the problems that plagued enforcement in Pittsburgh were not unique to the Steel City. Strong parallels existed between prohibition enforcement in Pittsburgh and in cities like Philadelphia, Chicago, and New York. Pittsburgh, however, is not simply another Chicago. A characteristic that deserves emphasis is the dominance of the local Republican machine throughout the prohibition era. But until we know more about Pittsburgh in the interwar period, other differences will inevitably remain obscure. More work needs to be done on Pittsburgh in the 1920s, and this specialized study hopes to provide a foundation on which to build more comprehensive research.

NOTES

An earlier version of this paper was presented at the 76th Annual Meeting of the Pennsylvania Historical Association on October 19, 2007. Parts of this essay were published in the *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette* on February 3, 2008. I wish to thank Ted Muller, Rob Ruck, Pete Karsten, and Bruce Venarde for their continued support. I also thank Eugene Sawa from the University of Pittsburgh's Hillman Library Microforms Collection; Gail Farr from the National Archives in Philadelphia; and Tab Lewis from the National Archives in College Park, Maryland. Special thanks go to Rob Gamble and Suset Laboy-Perez for their generous comments and helpful suggestions and to Jim Meyers for sharing his grandfather's stories with me.

- 1. *The Untouchables*, DVD, directed by Brian De Palma, 1987 (Hollywood, CA: Paramount Pictures, 2000).
- 2. Walter W. Liggett, "Pittsburgh Metropolis of Corruption," Plain Talk, August 1930, 136.
- "Dry Agents Here Are Satisfied with Work in Spite of Kramer's Remark," Pittsburgh Post, 30 July 1920.
- Andrew Sinclair, Prohibition: The Era of Excess (New York: Little, Brown & Company, 1962), 252, 269; see also Herbert Asbury, The Great Illusion: An Informal History of Prohibition (Garden City, N.Y.: Doubleday, 1950), chap. 9; Sean D. Cashman, Prohibition: Lie of the Land (New York: Free Press, 1981), 46–53; Thomas R. Pegram, Battling Demon Rum: The Struggle for a Dry America, 1800–1933 (Chicago: Ivan R. Dee, 1998), chap. 7.
- 5. David E. Kyvig, *Repealing National Prohibition*, 2nd ed. (Kent: Kent State University Press, 2000), xvi.
- 6. Two recent studies have examined prohibition enforcement in New York City and Philadelphia: Paul Frazier, "Prohibition Philadelphia: Bootleg Liquor and the Failure of Enforcement" (Ph.D. diss., SUNY-Albany, 2001); and Michael Lerner, *Dry Manhattan: Prohibition in New York City* (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2007). The only work that deals with prohibition in Pittsburgh is a Ph.D. dissertation by Benjamin Hayllar on the link between politics and racketeering in Pittsburgh between 1800 and 1974. Hayllar dedicates two chapters to the prohibition era but does not systematically study enforcement. Benjamin Lancaster Hayllar, Jr., "The Accommodation: The History and Rhetoric of the Rackets-Political Alliance in Pittsburgh" (Ph.D. diss., University of Pittsburgh, 1977).
- 7. The Prohibition Unit was part of the Bureau of Internal Revenue (modern IRS) from 1920 to 1927. In 1927, it became an independent bureau within the Treasury Department. Finally, the Bureau of Prohibition was transferred to the Department of Justice in 1930.
- Wickersham Commission, Enforcement of the Prohibition Laws: Official Records of the National Commission on Law Observance and Enforcement, vol. 4 (Washington, D.C.: GPO, 1931), 842.
- Norman H. Clark, Deliver Us From Evil: An Interpretation of American Prohibition (New York: Norton, 1976), 161.
- Annette Abbott Adams, Assistant Attorney General, to Captain Bliss, 29 January 1921; Folder 1; Formerly Classified Subject; Class 23 Liquor Violations; Correspondence 1910–45; General Records of the Department of Justice, Record Group 60; National Archives at College Park, College Park, MD (hereafter cited as NACP).
- 11. Sinclair, Prohibition, 276.
- 12. Pegram, Battling Demon Rum, 157.

- 13. Ibid., 161.
- 14. Louis E. Graham, United States Attorney, to G.A. Youngquist, 17 October 1930; Folder 175; Class 23; Correspondence 1910–45; RG 60; NACP.
- Opinion, Judge Schoonmaker, Criminal Case 6513, filed 19 June 1930; Folder 175; Class 23; Correspondence 1910–45; RG 60; NACP.
- 16. Jeff Hill, Prohibition (Detroit: Omnigraphics, 2004), 58.
- 17. Sinclair, Prohibition, 184.
- 18. "Five Indicted Pittsburghers Are Expected to Surrender," Pittsburgh Post, 9 April 1922.
- 19. "M'Connell and Aids Indicted on Liquor Charges," Pittsburgh Post, 25 March 1922.
- 20. "Evidence Is Lost in Big Liquor Trial," New York Times, 1 May 1923.
- 21. Sinclair, Probibition, 211.
- 22. "Federal Court Judges Hear 69 Violation Cases in Hour," Pittsburgh Post, 12 January 1927.
- 23. "Bootleggers' Fines Less Than Fees for Licensed Saloons," Pittsburgh Post, 3 February 1926.
- 24. Frazier, "Prohibition Philadelphia," 16.
- 25. Clark, Deliver Us From Evil, 163.
- David A. Schell, "Keeping Control: Gifford Pinchot and the Establishment of the Pennsylvania Liquor Control Board" (Ph.D. diss., Temple University, 2006), 20.
- 27. "Dry Raids Here Seen As Political Maneuver By Governor Pinchot," Pittsburgh Post, 19 March 1924.
- 28. Frazier, "Prohibition Philadelphia," 20.
- 29. Ibid., 22.
- 30. Letter to Booze Dept., 10 November 1925; Folder 2; Class 23; Correspondence 1910–45; RG 60; NACP.
- 31. "Dry Statute Favors Rich, Clark Claims," Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, 4 May 1928.
- 32. U.S. Congress, Senate, Subcommittee of the Committee on the Judiciary, *The National Prohibition Law: Hearings before the Subcommittee of the Committee on the Judiciary*, 69th Cong., 1st sess., 20 April 1926, 1219.
- 33. Martha Bensley Bruère, Does Prohibition Work? A Study of the Operation of the Eighteenth Amendment Made by the National Federation of Settlements, Assisted by Social Workers in Different Parts of the United States (New York: Harper, 1927).
- 34. Hill, Probibition, 16.
- 35. Bruère, Does Prohibition Work?, 182.
- Humbert S. Nelli, The Business of Crime: Italians and Syndicate Crime in the United States (New York: Oxford University Press, 1976), 149.
- 37. Folder 52; Class 23; Correspondence 1910-45; RG 60; NACP.
- 38. Ibid.
- 39. "Women Ward Leaders Hear Magee Policy at Luncheon," Pittsburgh Post, 27 October 1921.
- 40. "M'Nair and Bonniwell Addresses in Carnegie Hall," Pittsburgh Post, 4 November 1921.
- 41. George S. Bailey, "Mellonism Takes the Count," The Nation, 2 December 1931, 594.
- 42. "Non-Partisan Meeting Is Addressed by Wagner, Burke," Pittsburgh Post, 27 October 1925.
- 43. "Night Meeting Schedule of G.O.P. Begun on Northside," Pittsburgh Post, 24 October 1925.
- Samuel John Astorino, "The Decline of the Republican Dynasty in Pennsylvania, 1929–1934" (Ph.D. diss., University of Pittsburgh, 1962), 68.
- 45. "Kline and Dunn Forecast Victory," Pittsburgh Sun-Telegraph, 4 November 1929.

PENNSYLVANIA HISTORY

- 46. "Dry Statute Favors Rich, Clark Claims," Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, 4 May 1928.
- 47. "Kline Promises Aid of City's Police in Enforcing Dry Laws," *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*, 7 January 1930;
 "Pittsburgh Mayor a Political Puzzle," *New York Times*, 19 January 1930.
- 48. Bruce M. Stave, The New Deal and the Last Hurrah: Pittsburgh Machine Politics (Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh Press, 1970); Michael P. Weber, Don't Call Me Boss: David L. Lawrence, Pittsburgh's Renaissance Mayor (Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh Press, 1988); Weber, "Crumbs No More: Building the Democratic Dynasty in Pittsburgh," in Pittsburgh Sheffield: Sister Cities, ed. Joel. A. Tarr (Pittsburgh: Carnegie Mellon University, 1986), 83–124.
- 49. Weber, Don't Call Me Boss, 54.
- John R. Schmidt, "The Mayor Who Cleaned Up Chicago": A Political Biography of William E. Dever (DeKalb: Northern Illinois University Press, 1989), 61.
- 51. "Hill District Politicians Force Cavanaugh's Removal," Pittsburgh Post, 13 October 1925.
- 52. "Cavanaugh Raids 'Strip Boss' Saloon," Pittsburgh Post, 14 November 1925.
- 53. Liggett, "Pittsburgh Metropolis of Corruption," 129.
- 54. "Kline's Rule Over City Politics Under Influence of Evil Star," Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, 24 July 1933.
- 55. Mickey Meyers, ca. 1985, Pittsburgh, PA, tape recording, electronic duplicate in author's possession.
- 56. Transcript of Testimony, Criminal Case 4752; Criminal Case Files; United States District Court for the Western District of Pennsylvania, Pittsburgh; Records of District Courts of the United States, Record Group 21; National Archives and Records Administration—Mid Atlantic (Philadelphia) (hereafter cited as NARA—Mid Atlantic).
- 57. "Troopers Raid Monaca Club," Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, 28 January 1933.
- 58. True Bill, Criminal Case 4751, Folder 2; Criminal Case Files; USDC for the WDPA; RG 21; NARA—Mid Atlantic.
- 59. "Baird Orders Dry Agents to 'Shoot Way Out of Mobs," Pittsburgh Post, 11 January 1926.
- Michael A. Lerner, "Dry Manhattan: Class, Culture, and Politics in Prohibition-Era New York City, 1919–1933" (Ph.D. diss., New York University, 1999), 32; Michael Willrich, "Close That Place of Hell': Poor Women and the Cultural Politics of Prohibition," *Journal of Urban History* 29 (July 2003): 555–74.
- 61. See, for instance, Folders 1-3; Class 23; Correspondence 1910-45; RG 60; NACP.
- 62. William Burnet Wright, Jr., Four Years of Law Enforcement in Pennsylvania, Report to Governor Pinchot (Harrisburg, PA: n.p., 1926), 4.
- 63. "13 Warehouses Are Looted of Whisky, Valued at \$1,000,000, Since January," *Pittsburgh Post*, 5 June 1920.
- 64. U.S. Congress, National Prohibition Law, 1205.
- 65. "Eastern Directors Admit Bootleg and Beer Sales Grow," Pittsburgh Post, 13 September 1922.
- 66. "Agents Find Fake Stamps, Other Goods in Northside," Pittsburgh Post, 24 September 1925.
- 67. "Beer-Running Drive Shoots Price Up \$16 A Barrel; Hard to Get," Pittsburgh Post, I February 1924.
- 68. "Distillery Is Found; Four Taken in Hill Garage Building," Pittsburgh Post, 26 July 1922.
- 69. "Homestead Battery of Stills Turn Out 1,000 Gallons Daily," Pittsburgh Post, 21 August 1923.
- 70. "Drive on Dry Law Violators Nets 75 Stills; 92 Arrested," Pittsburgh Post, 21 September 1922.
- 71. "Stills Seized By Pennington in District in May Total 110," Pittsburgh Post, 5 June 1927.
- 72. John Kobler, Ardent Spirits: The Rise and Fall of Prohibition (New York: Putnam, 1973), 241.

- 73. "Jones' Raids Drying Up City, Declares Chief Pyle," Pittsburgh Post, 3 July 1923.
- 74. "'Wildcat' Brewing Plant Raided," Pittsburgh Post, 25 March 1925.
- 75. "Pig Scalding Vats, Source of 'Real' Canadian Ale, Bared in Northside Raid," *Pittsburgh Post*, 26 February 1926.
- 76. Frazier, "Prohibition Philadelphia," chap. 3.
- 77. "Pennsylvania's 1,000 Dead From Rum in 1923 Highest of Any State," *Pittsburgh Post*, 29 December 1923.
- 78. "Mammoth Alcohol Plant Seized Here," Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, 16 September 1927.
- 79. "Quaker City Sending In 80 Carloads Each Week," Pittsburgh Post, 21 October 1925.
- 80. Report of Seizure, 12 July 1929; Folder 159; Class 23; Correspondence 1910-45; RG 60; NACP.
- Telegram from Pennington, 19 January 1927; Correspondence of the Other Offices and Divisions of the Bureau; General Records of the Prohibition Unit and of the Division of Industrial Alcohol, 1918–34; Records of the Internal Revenue Service, RG 58; NACP.
- 82. "Gunmen Drop Trio in Hill District Raid," Pittsburgh Press, 29 July 1932.
- 83. Folder 184; Class 23; Correspondence 1910-45; RG 60; NACP.
- 84. Two other sources deserve mention: diversion of medicinal alcohol and sacramental wine. Diversion of medicinal alcohol never reached major proportions in Pittsburgh. It was a steady way for physicians and druggists to make ends meet, but never a major source of alcohol for bootleggers. Furthermore, no articles reported the diversion of wine for sacramental use. Nevertheless, the source most likely existed in Pittsburgh due to the city's large Jewish population. Herbert Asbury explains that Catholic priests and Protestant ministers hardly used this method because their services only required small quantities of wine, but that Jews used wine at home and at the synagogue (Asbury, *The Great Illusion*, 239). The extent to which Pittsburgh rabbis diverted wine is unknown. The absence of newspaper articles dealing with this subject suggests that, as Andrew Sinclair has put it, sacramental wine "was a mere drop in the ocean of the bootleg liquor which was swamping America." (Sinclair, *Probibition*, 290).
- 85. "28 Gallons Whisky and Two Stills Are Seized in Raid; Four Arrested," *Pittsburgh Post*, 13 February 1920.
- 86. "Home Still Blows Up, Murder Squad Sleuth Suspended," Pittsburgh Post, 12 July 1926.
- 87. Ray Sprigle, "King Charles The First," Newspaper Guy, Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, 23 October 1949.
- 88. Sinclair, Prohibition, 206; Kobler, Ardent Spirits, 240.
- 89. Angelo Cammarata, interview by author, 16 February 2006, West View, PA, tape recording, transcript in author's possession.
- Mark Haller, "Bootleggers as Businessmen: From City Slums to City Builders," in *Law, Alcohol, and* Order: Perspectives on National Prohibition, ed. David E. Kyvig (Westport, CT: Greenwood, 1985), 140.
- John D. Pennington to W.B. Robinson, 7 September 1927; Correspondence of the Other Offices and Divisions of the Bureau; Prohibition Unit and Division of Industrial Alcohol, 1918–34; RG 58; NACP.
- 92. "Rival Strangle Rum Racket Chief with Own Necktie," Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, 19 March 1930.
- 93. Ibid.
- 94. "Sugar-Yeast Racketeers Pays with Life for Double-Crossing Underworld Gang," *Pittsburgh Press*, 2 August 1932.

PENNSYLVANIA HISTORY

- 95. "Siragusa, Respected Baker, Yields to Greed, Dies in Attempt to Rule Gangs," *Pittsburgh Press*, 3 August 1932.
- 96. "Beer Racketeers Grilled for Squirrel Hill Murder," Pittsburgh Sun-Telegraph, 14 September 1931.
- 97. "Hill Rum Rings Are Crushed in Palmere Death," Pittsburgh Press, 5 August 1932.
- 98. "Rope, Torch Kill Pal of Rum Boss Slain Wednesday," Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, 9 October 1931.
- 99. Folder 183; Class 23; Correspondence 1910-45; RG 60; NACP.
- 100. "How Wet Is Pennsylvania?" Literary Digest 79 (10 November 1923): 44.
- 101. "After a Year of Prohibition Pittsburgh Is Still a Trifle Moist," Pittsburgh Post, 2 July 1920.
- 102. "Promised City and County Aid," Pittsburgh Post, 16 October 1921.
- 103. "Nine Saloons on Northside Raided; 881 Quarts Booze Confiscated," Pittsburgh Post, 24 October 1920.
- D. J. Driscoll, United States Attorney, to Annette Abbott Adams, Assistant Attorney General, 26 January 1921; Folder 1; Class 23; Correspondence 1910–45; RG 60; NACP.
- 105. "Bishop Talks on Prohibition," Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, 11 May 1929.
- 106. James H. Timberlake, Prohibition and the Progressive Movement, 1900–1920 (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1963), 110; Kyvig, Repealing National Prohibition, 2nd ed., 7–10.
- 107. Nelli, Business of Crime, 143-44; Pegram, Battling Demon Rum, 163.
- 108. Al Capone, quoted in Sinclair, Prohibition, 220.